

YEARLY RENEWABLE GROUP TERM LIFE AND ACCIDENTAL DEATH AND DISMEMBERMENT (AD&D) INSURANCE ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT NON-PARTICIPATING POLICY NON-CONTRIBUTORY AND CONTRIBUTORY

CERTIFICATE OF COVERAGE COVER PAGE

POLICYHOLDER: ABC Company

GROUPNUMBER:G000000 Policy Number: Class A

POLICY EFFECTIVE DATE: JANUARY 1, 2020

POLICY ANNIVERSARY DATE: JANUARY 1

Renaissance Life & Health Insurance Company of America (referred to as "the Company," "We," "Us," or "Our") welcomes Your Employer as a Policyholder. "You" and "Your" as used in this Certificate of Coverage ("Certificate") means an Employee who is eligible for coverage under the Policy.

This is Your Certificate as long as You are eligible for coverage and You become insured. We certify that You are insured for the benefits described in this Certificate, subject to the provisions and requirements detailed in this Certificate. THIS CERTIFICATE MAY CONTAIN EXCLUSIONS, LIMITATIONS, REDUCTIONS IN COVERAGE, AND TERMINATION PROVISIONS. PLEASE READ YOUR CERTIFICATE CAREFULLY AND KEEP IT IN A SAFE PLACE.

We have written the Certificate in plain English. There are a few terms and provisions written as required by insurance law. If You have any questions about any of the terms and provisions, please contact Our Home Office. We will assist You in understanding Your benefits.

If the terms and provisions of the Certificate (issued to You) differ from the Policy (issued to the Policyholder), the Policy will govern however, benefits and rights under the Policy shall not be less than those stated in the Certificate. Contact the Policyholder if You wish to inspect a copy of the Policy. Your coverage may be canceled or changed in whole or in part under the terms and provisions of the Policy.

The Policy is delivered in and is governed by the laws of the state of the Policyholder and to the extent applicable by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA) and any amendments. The Policy and this Certificate have been approved under the authority of the Interstate Insurance Product Regulation Commission and issued under the Commission standards. Any provision of the Policy or Certificate that on the provision's effective date is in conflict with Interstate Insurance Product Regulation Commission standards for Group Term Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment insurance in effect on the date of the Commission's approval of the Policy and Certificate is hereby amended to conform to such standards as of the provision's effective date.

State Department of Insurance:	Texas Department of Insurance PO Box 149104
	Austin, Texas 78714-9104 615-741-2218

The Death Benefit will be reduced if an Accelerated Death Benefit is paid. You should seek additional information from a personal tax advisor about the tax status of the Accelerated Death Benefit payment.

For purposes of effective dates and ending dates under the Policy, all days begin at 12:01 A.M. and end at 12:00 midnight, local time, at the Policyholder's place of business in the state where the Policy is issued.

This Certificate of Coverage replaces any prior certificate issued under the Policy.

Renaissance Life & Health Insurance Company of America 225 S East Street, P.O. Box 1596 Indianapolis, Indiana 46206-1596 888-358-9484 www.renaissancefamily.com

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Your Certificate is divided into the following sections:

PLAN HIGHLIGHTS	4
GENERAL INFORMATION	8
WHAT IS THE CERTIFICATE OF COVERAGE?	8
To What Information do We have Access?	8
ELIGIBILITY FOR COVERAGE	9
WHEN ARE YOU ELIGIBLE FOR COVERAGE?	9
EFFECTIVE DATES OF INSURANCE	10
FILING A CLAIM	16
WHEN DO YOU NOTIFY US OF A CLAIM?	16
WHEN DO YOU NEED TO GIVE US PROOF OF YOUR CLAIM?	16
How do You file a Claim?	16
WHAT HAPPENS IN THE EVENT OF SUICIDE?	17
BENEFICIARY INFORMATION	
TERM LIFE FEATURES – ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT	19
TERM LIFE FEATURES - WAIVER OF PREMIUM	21
TERM LIFE FEATURES - CONTINUATION	22
TERM LIFE FEATURE - CONVERSION	23
POLICYHOLDER NOTICE	25
ACCIDENTAL DEATH AND DISMEMBERMENT (AD&D) INSURANCE	26
Accidental Death and Dismemberment Payment	26
PLAN HIGHLIGHTS – AD&D INSURANCE	26
Accidental Death & Dismemberment (AD&D) Insurance Definitions	27
Accidental Death & Dismemberment (AD&D) Insurance Additional Benefits	28
Benefit Payment Options	
WHEN WILL WE NOT COVER AN ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT LOSS?	
WHEN WILL THIS ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT PLAN TERMINATE?	
GENERAL PROVISIONS	
GENERAL DEFINITIONS	

PLAN HIGHLIGHTS

This is a brief overview of Your benefits in the event of Your death or any other covered loss. These benefits are described further in the Certificate, along with other important information about Your coverage.

Defined terms are capitalized when used throughout the Certificate and can be located in the Definitions section of the Certificate or in some cases next to the specific benefit to which the Definition applies.

Policyholder: VRX Global

Eligible Class: Class A: All Full-time Active Employees

Employment Minimum Requirements:

Non-Contributory Insurance: 30 hours weekly **Contributory Insurance:** 30 hours weekly

Waiting Period:

You are Active on the Policy Effective Date

You will be eligible for coverage the first of the month following 30 days of employment.

You become Active after the Policy Effective Date

You will be eligible for coverage the first of the month following 30 days of employment.

Employee Premium Contributions Required:

Group Term Life:	No
Accidental Death and Dismemberment:	No
Voluntary Group Term Life:	Yes
Voluntary Dependent Group Term Life:	Yes
Voluntary Accidental Death and Dismemberment:	Yes

Age Limit for Dependent Child:

Under 26

If an Insured Person is eligible and applies for any amount of coverage in excess of the Guaranteed Issue Limit shown below, the Employee must furnish Evidence of Insurability, which is subject to Our approval.

Basic Group Term Life Plan Class A			
			Benefit
Basic Employee Term Life	\$100,000	Reduces to	\$100,000
		65% at age 65	
		50% at age 70	
		Terminates at employee's	
		Retirement Date with the	
		Policyholder.	

Class A			
Benefit	Principal Sum	Benefit Reduction Schedule /Termination	Guaranteed Issue Limit
Voluntary Employee Term Life	Guaranteed Issue Limit for Basic Ter You may increase Your Principal Sum Event up to the Guaranteed Issue lin Annual increases to Your Voluntary requested in increments of \$10,000 To be eligible for increases, the Em	Reduces to 65% at age 65 50% at age 70 Terminates at employee's Retirement Date with the Policyholder. Iuntary Employee Term Life coverage m Life coverage. In by \$10,000 during an Enrollment Penit without providing Us Evidence of I Term Life Insurance up to the Guaran effective as of the Policy Anniversary ployee must meet the Active Employ RAGE section before any increase	Under Age 70 \$100,000 Age 70 and older \$10,000 ge is in addition to the priod due to a Qualifying Insurability. Iteed Issue Limit may be under the set of

Class A			
Benefit	Principal Sum	Benefit Reduction Schedule/ Termination	Guaranteed Issue Limi
Voluntary Spouse	The amount elected by You on Your	Reduces to	Under Age 70
Term Life	enrollment form and approved by	65% at age 65	\$20,000
	Us. Elected in \$5,000 increments up	50% at age 70	
	to a maximum of \$150,000 not to	-	Age 70 and older
	exceed 50% of Your Voluntary Term	Terminates at	None
	Life amount.	Employee's Retirement	
	Minimum: \$5,000	Date with the Policyholder	
	Your Spouse's amount of life insurance Term Life Insurance under this Certifica than the lesser of the amount of insura	ate. Your Child's amount of life in	surance will not be more

Voluntary Group Term Life Plan		
Class A		
Benefit	Principal Sum	Benefit Reduction Schedule/ Termination
Voluntary Child Term Life	6 months and over: \$10,000	Child coverage does not reduce
	Birth to 6 months: \$2,000	

Feature	Benefit Feature Amount
Accelerated Death Benefit	Minimum Benefit Amount: The lesser of 25% of the Death Benefit or
For You	\$10,000
	Maximum Benefit Amount: 75% or \$300,000
	Processing Fee: \$250
Waiver of Premium	Basic Term Life
For You	Voluntary Term Life
Continuation of Term Life Insurance	Basic Term Life
For You and Your Dependents	Voluntary Term Life
Right to Convert	Basic Term Life
For You and Your Dependents	Voluntary Term Life

Basic Group Accidental Death & Dismemberment Plan		
Class A		
Benefit	Principal Sum	Benefit Reduction Schedule/ Termination
Basic Employee Accidental Death & Dismemberment	\$100,000	Reduces to 65% at age 65 50% at age 70
		Terminates at employee's Retirement Date with the Policyholder.

Class A		
Benefit	Principal Sum	Benefit Reduction Schedule/ Termination
Employee Voluntary Accidental Death & Dismemberment	The amount elected by You on Your enrollment form and approved by Us. Elected in \$10,000 increments up to a	Reduces to 65% at age 65 50% at age 70
	maximum of \$300,000 Not to exceed 5 times Base Annual Compensation Minimum: \$10,000	Terminates at employee's Retirement Date with the Policyholder.
	Annual increases to Your Employee Volunt Insurance up to the Guaranteed Issue Limi effective as of the Policy Anniversary Date	it may be requested in increments of in \$10,000
	_	et the Active Employment requirements set forth in fore any increase in the amount of Your Employed ment Insurance will become effective.

Class A		
Benefit	Principal Sum	Benefit Reduction Schedule /Termination
Spouse Voluntary	The amount elected by You on Your	Reduces to
Accidental Death &	enrollment form and approved by	65% at age 65
Dismemberment	Us. Elected in \$5,000 increments up to a maximum of \$150,000 not to	50% at age 70
	exceed 50% of Your Voluntary Term	Terminates at
	Life amount.	Employee's Retirement Date with
	Minimum: \$5,000	the Policyholder

Voluntary Group Accidental Death & Dismemberment Plan		
Class A		
Benefit	Principal Sum	Benefit Reduction Schedule /Termination
Child Voluntary Accidental Death &	6 months and over: \$10,000	Child coverage does not reduce
Dismemberment	Birth to 6 months: \$2,000	

GENERAL INFORMATION

WHAT IS THE CERTIFICATE OF COVERAGE?

This Certificate is a Written statement prepared by Us and may include attachments. It tells You:

The coverage to which You may be entitled;

To whom We make payments; and

The limitations, exclusions, and requirements applying to This Plan.

It is the responsibility of the Policyholder to distribute the appropriate Certificate and any updates or other notices from Us to each Insured Person.

TO WHAT INFORMATION DO WE HAVE ACCESS?

The Policyholder will give us information about You including:

- If You are eligible for coverage;
- If Your amount of coverage changes, including salary change information;
- If Your coverage terminates; and
- Other information We may reasonably require.

The Policyholder's records that We believe have a bearing on coverage under This Plan are available for Our inspection at any reasonable time.

Clerical errors or omissions by the Policyholder, You, or Us will not:

- Terminate coverage which should otherwise be in effect;
- Continue coverage which should otherwise terminate;
- Create coverage which should not be in effect; or
- Change the amount of coverage that should otherwise be in effect.

WHAT IS THE INCONTESTABILITY PERIOD FOR YOUR COVERAGE?

Any statement You or the Policyholder makes to obtain coverage or an increase in coverage is a representation and not a warranty. No misrepresentation by You or the Policyholder will be used to reduce or deny a claim or to deny the validity of Your coverage or an increase in coverage unless:

- The misrepresentation is material to the risk accepted;
- Our coverage or increase in coverage would not have been approved if the truth had been known;
- Your misrepresentation is contained in a Written instrument signed by You; and
- You or Your Beneficiary, if applicable, have been given a copy of the Written instrument containing Your misrepresentation.

After Your coverage or increase in coverage under the Policy has been in effect for 2 continuous years during Your lifetime, We will not use a misrepresentation by You or by the Policyholder to:

- Reduce or deny a claim; or
- Deny the validity of Your coverage or increase in coverage;

unless it was a fraudulent misrepresentation made with actual intent to deceive, where permitted by applicable law in the state where the Policy was issued.

However, we have the right at any time to assert as a defense to a claim that You were not eligible to become covered because You did not meet the eligibility requirements in this Certificate, including, but not limited to, the requirements that You: (1) be in an Eligible Class; (2) submit and have approved Evidence of Insurability, if required; and (3) meet the Active Employment requirement.

WHAT CONSTITUTES THE ENTIRE CONTRACT?

Coverage is provided for eligible Employees under the Policy of group insurance between the Policyholder and Us. The Policy consists of:

- All Policy provisions and any amendments and/or attachments issued;
- The Policyholder's application;
- Employees' signed Evidence of Insurability forms, if any; and
- The Certificate of Coverage.

HOW WILL WE HANDLE INSURANCE FRAUD?

We promise to focus on all means necessary to support fraud detection, investigation, and prosecution. It is a crime if You or the Policyholder knowingly, and with intent to injure, defraud or deceive Us, file a claim containing any false, incomplete or misleading information. These actions, as well as submission of false information, will result in denial of Your claim, and are subject to prosecution and punishment to the full extent under state and/or federal law. We will pursue all appropriate legal remedies in the event of insurance fraud.

WHAT IF YOUR AGE OR OTHER DATA IS MISSTATED?

If Your age or other data on You is misstated, We have the right to make an equitable adjustment in the Premium or coverage due for You. The true facts will be used to determine if and for what amount coverage should have been provided for You.

DOES THE POLICYHOLDER ACT AS YOUR AGENT?

For all purposes of the Policy, the Policyholder acts on its own behalf or as Your agent. The Policyholder is not Our agent.

WHAT ARE THE TIME LIMITS FOR LEGAL PROCEEDINGS?

You can start legal action regarding Your claim 60 days after the date You sent us proof of claim. You have up to three years after the date of Your loss to start legal action, unless otherwise provided by law in the State of Policy Issue.

DOES THIS PLAN REPLACE OR AFFECT ANY REQUIREMENT FOR WORKERS' COMPENSATION OR STATE DISABILITY INSURANCE?

This Plan does not replace or affect requirements for coverage by Workers' Compensation insurance.

ELIGIBILITY FOR COVERAGE

WHEN ARE YOU ELIGIBLE FOR COVERAGE?

The Eligibility Date is the earliest date You are eligible for coverage under the Policy, when You have satisfied all requirements for coverage to begin, as required by the Policy:

- For an Employee in Active Employment who has completed any Waiting Period required by the Policyholder as of the Effective Date of the Policy; the Eligibility Date means the Effective Date of the Policy;
- For an Employee in Active Employment as of the Effective Date of the Policy who has not completed any Waiting Period required by the Policyholder, the Eligibility Date will be the date following the completion of the required Waiting Period; or
- For an Employee hired on or after the Effective Date of the Policy, the Eligibility Date will be the first date after the end of the Waiting Period, if any, required by the Policyholder.

If This Plan requires Employees to elect coverage under the Policy, the Eligibility Date will be the later of:

- The Employee's date of hire;
- The first date after any Waiting Period required by the Policyholder; or
- The approval by Us in Writing of any coverage for which You were required to provide Evidence of Insurability.

For Dependent coverage, this term means the date on which:

- You have newly acquired Dependents; or
- You are in a Class that includes Dependent coverage.

APPLICABLE TO EMPLOYEES

The term "Employee" is defined under the General Definitions section of this Certificate. Subject to the WHAT IF YOU ARE NOT IN ACTIVE EMPLOYMENT ON THE DATE YOUR COVERAGE WOULD BE EFFECTIVE? section, each Employee in a class of Employees who may become insured under the Policy will become eligible on the latest of the following dates: (i) The Policy Effective Date; (ii) The date the Employee becomes a member of the class of Employees who may become insured; or (iii) the date the Employee satisfies the applicable Waiting Period specified in this Certificate.

If, after insurance of an Employee has ended, the Employee resumes Active Employment, the Waiting Period specified in this Certificate must again be satisfied before the Employee will again become eligible for insurance. However, if the Employee resumes Active Employment within three months after the Employee's insurance ended, previous Active Employment while in an Eligible Class of insurance under the Policy will apply toward the applicable Waiting Period.

For the purposes of the Policy, Employees of the company(ies) named on the Policyholder's application which are subsidiaries or affiliates of the Policyholder will be considered Employees of the Policyholder. If a company ceases to be a subsidiary or affiliate of the Policyholder, insurance under the Policy for the Employees of such company shall terminate on the date such company is no longer a subsidiary or affiliate of the Policyholder. Additional subsidiaries or affiliates of the Policyholder may be added after the Policy Effective Date via a Policy amendment. The effective dates for additional Employees of additional subsidiaries or affiliates must be approved by Us.

APPLICABLE TO DEPENDENTS (IF COVERED UNDER THIS CERTIFICATE)

If the Employee does not pay any part of the cost of Dependent coverage, a newly acquired Dependent is covered from the date he or she first becomes eligible.

If the Employee must pay part of the cost of Dependent coverage, and is already enrolled for Dependent coverage for Your initial Dependent, any newly acquired Dependent will be covered as of the date they are first eligible.

However, if the Employee was previously eligible to enroll for Dependent coverage and waived coverage or failed to enroll, We will not cover any Dependents until You submit Evidence of Insurability on Your Dependent, We approve that proof in Writing and the Employee makes any additional required payments.

Exception: We will postpone the Eligibility Date of a Dependent's, other than a newborn Child's, coverage if, on that date, he or she is confined to a Hospital or other health care facility or home confined, or unable to perform two or more Activities of Daily Living. In that case, We will postpone the Eligibility Date of his or her coverage until the day after the date of his or her discharge from such facility or his or her home confinement ends, or he or she no longer requires assistance with two or more Activities of Daily Living.

If a Dependent was covered under a prior plan at transfer and elected coverage under This Plan, this language will not apply to the amount of coverage that was in force with the prior plan.

PROOF OF FAMILY MEMBER ELIGIBILITY: We have the right to require proof of any fact relating to a person's qualifications to be a covered Dependent. All such proof must be satisfactory to Us.

EFFECTIVE DATES OF INSURANCE

WHEN DOES YOUR COVERAGE BECOME EFFECTIVE?

Your coverage will be effective on the date determined as follows:

NON-CONTRIBUTORY INSURANCE (THE POLICYHOLDER PAYS ALL PREMIUM.)

You will be insured under the Policy on the day You become eligible according to the records on file with Us.

Any change in the amounts of insurance as shown in the Plan Highlights shall become effective on the first day of the Policy Month coincident with or next following the date of change of Your classification, provided You are then in Active Employment; if You are not then in Active Employment, such change shall become effective on the day You return to Active Employment.

If You are not in Active Employment on the day Your insurance would otherwise begin, You will be insured on the day You return to Active Employment, except as otherwise provided in the ELIGIBILITY FOR COVERAGE section of the Policy.

CONTRIBUTORY INSURANCE (YOU PAY SOME OR ALL OF THE PREMIUM.)

To enroll, You must submit to Us a group enrollment form, and if We require it, a health information form. The Policyholder will provide instructions to You about this process.

If You enroll for insurance on or before the day You become eligible, You will be insured up to the Guaranteed Issue Limit on the day of your Eligibility Date.

If You enroll for insurance within 31 after the day You become eligible, You will be insured up to the Guaranteed Issue Limit on the day You enroll.

If You enroll more than 31 days after the day You become eligible, You are a late applicant. You will not be insured until the first day of the calendar month after We approve Your Evidence of Insurability provided to Us on a health information form. We may require You to have a medical exam at Our expense. We will either approve or decline insurance for You based on the medical information We obtain in the health information form and in the medical exam, if any was performed.

Any change in the amounts of insurance as shown in the Plan Highlights will become effective on the first day of the Policy Month coincident with or next following the date of the change , provided You are then in Active Employment. If You are not then in Active Employment, such change will become effective on the day You return to Active Employment.

To enroll for Dependent insurance, You must submit to Us an enrollment form listing each of the Dependents to be insured, and if We require it, complete the health information section of the enrollment form for each of the Dependents to be insured.

A Dependent will be insured on the latest of the following dates:

- 1. On the day the Dependent becomes eligible, if You enroll for Dependents' insurance on or before the day You first have a Dependent who is eligible; or
- 2. On the day You enroll the Dependent, if You enroll for Dependents' insurance within 31 days after the day You first have a Dependent who is eligible; or
- 3. The day Your insurance begins; or
- 4. For newborn Children the first day of the Age Limit for newborn Children as shown in the Plan Highlights.

If You enroll for Dependent insurance more than 31 days after the day the Dependent becomes eligible, Your Dependent will not be insured until the first day of the calendar month after We approve the Dependent's Evidence of Insurability provided to Us on a health information form. We may require the Dependent to have a medical exam at Our expense. We will either approve or decline insurance for the Dependent based on the medical information We obtain in the health information form and in the medical exam, if any was performed.

[Guaranteed Issue Limit - Base Annual Compensation (BAC)

If You apply for an amount of insurance above the Guaranteed Issue Limit, or for any subsequent increase in the amount of insurance due to an increase in the Base Annual Compensation (BAC) which is greater than 10%, You will not be insured until the first day of the calendar month after We approve Your Evidence of Insurability provided to Us on a health information form. We may require You to have a medical exam at Our expense. We will either approve or decline the increase in insurance based on the medical information We obtain in the health information form and in the medical exam, if any was performed.

WHEN IS EVIDENCE OF INSURABILITY REQUIRED?

You will need to provide Evidence of Insurability to us with Your application if You:

- Apply for coverage more than 31 days after the date You or Your Dependents are first eligible to apply or if required during an Enrollment Period; or
- Voluntarily terminate Your coverage and want to reapply for coverage; or
- Apply for an amount of coverage for which We require Evidence of Insurability, as noted in the PLAN HIGHLIGHTS section.

You must apply for coverage in Writing through the Policyholder and use an enrollment form that is satisfactory to Us. Coverage for amounts of insurance subject to such Evidence of Insurability will become effective on the 1st day of the month coinciding with or next following the date We approve Your Evidence of Insurability. Your insurance will not go into effect on a date You are not in Active Employment because of a Sickness or Injury. Your insurance will go into effect after You have been in Active Employment for one full day in an Eligible Class, as shown on the PLAN HIGHLIGHTS section.

WHEN CAN YOUR COVERAGE UNDER THIS PLAN CHANGE?

For changes in This Plan, Your earnings, or Your class - Coverage changes become effective on the later of:

- The first of the month coinciding with or next following the date of the change; or
- The first of the month coinciding with or next following the date We approve Your Evidence of Insurability, if You are required to provide it.
- For Voluntary Life and AD&D Insurance coverage, This Plan's next Anniversary Date.

Increases in coverage due to changes in This Plan, Your earnings, or Your class are also subject to the terms of Active Employment.

Enrollment Period means a period of 31 days during which You may apply, in Writing, to change Your insurance under the Policy due to the occurrence of a Qualifying Event during the term of the Policy.

Re-enrollment Period means a period of time set by the Policyholder and Us during which You may apply, in Writing, for insurance under the Policy, or change Your insurance under the Policy if You are currently enrolled.

Qualifying Event means:

- 1. Marriage;
- 2. The birth, adoption or placement for adoption of a Child;
- 3. Divorce, legal separation or annulment;
- 4. The death of a Dependent; or
- 5. A change in Your or Your Dependent's employment status, such as beginning or ending employment, strike, lockout, taking or ending a leave of absence, changes in worksite or work schedule, if it causes You or Your Dependent to gain or lose eligibility for insurance.

You may increase Your life insurance coverage at the time of a Qualifying Event without providing Evidence of Insurability in the amount indicated on the Plan Highlights.

If You are currently enrolled for coverage and do not re-enroll for coverage during a Re-enrollment Period, You will continue to be insured for the same coverage as previously enrolled. If You are not currently enrolled for coverage and do not enroll for coverage during the Re-enrollment Period, then You will not be eligible to enroll for coverage under the Policy until the next Re-enrollment Period. If You apply to change Your coverage at any time other than during a Re-enrollment Period, We will need to approve Your Evidence of Insurability before any increase in coverage can become effective. In this instance, Your increase in coverage will become effective on the date We approve Your Evidence of Insurability.

If You are currently enrolled for coverage and do not re-enroll for coverage during a Re-enrollment Period, You will continued to be insured for the same coverage as previously enrolled.

Increases in coverage due to a change in Your coverage elections are also subject to the terms of the provision titled "WHAT IF YOU ARE NOT IN ACTIVE EMPLOYMENT ON THE DATE YOUR COVERAGE WOULD BE EFFECTIVE?" provision.

WHAT IF YOU ARE NOT IN ACTIVE EMPLOYMENT ON THE DATE YOUR COVERAGE WOULD BE EFFECTIVE?

If the date You are first eligible is not a regularly scheduled work day because it falls on:

- 1. A holiday;
- 2. A vacation day;
- 3. A non-scheduled work day;
- 4. A day during an approved leave of absence not due to sickness or injury, lasting 90 days or less; or
- 5. A day during a period of absence that is less than 7 days in duration;

And if:

- 1. You are fully capable of performing the major duties of Your Regular Occupation for the Policyholder for the minimum number of hours of an Employee in Your Eligible Class in the Plan Highlights section on the Eligibility Date; and
- 2. You were performing the major duties of Your Regular Occupation and working the minimum number of hours of an Employee in Your Eligible Class on Your last regularly scheduled work day;

Then Your coverage will start on the Eligibility Date. However, any increases of coverage for which You must elect and pay all or part of the cost, will not start if You are on an approved leave, layoff or absence.

Delayed Eligibility: If You are not in Active Employment as a result of sickness or injury, We will postpone coverage for an otherwise covered loss for any condition that prevents You from being in Active Employment. The coverage will be postponed until You return to Active Employment working the minimum number of hours of an Employee in Your Eligible Class and performing the duties of Your Regular Occupation.

WHEN DOES YOUR COVERAGE UNDER THIS PLAN END?

Your coverage under This Plan will end on the earliest of the following:

- 1. Your coverage under the Policy ends when the first of the following events occurs:
 - a. The Policy ceases;
 - b. Premium payments for Your coverage cease;
 - c. The date insurance for the class under which You are eligible ends;
 - d. Upon the Your Written request;
 - e. The date You attain the termination age shown in the PLAN HIGHLIGHTS section;
 - f. The date Your employment in the classes of Employees eligible under the Policy ends; or
 - g. The date on which Your maximum number of months or weeks of continued insurance as provided below ends.
- 2. A Dependent's insurance ends when the first of the following events occurs:
 - a. The Policy ceases;
 - b. Premium payments for the coverage of the Dependent ceases;
 - c. Your coverage under the Policy ends; or
 - d. The Dependent is no longer a Dependent eligible for coverage.

The amount of Your coverage and Your Dependent's coverage will be that in force on the day before You stopped Active Employment. However, this provision is subject to any reduction in the amount of coverage due to You or Your Dependent's attainment of a specific age, as specified in the Plan Highlights.

WHAT HAPPENS TO YOUR COVERAGE IF YOU ARE ON A FAMILY OR MEDICAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE?

If you are on a Family or Medical Leave of Absence, your coverage will be governed by the Employer's Human Resource policy on Family or Medical Leaves of Absence.

We will continue your coverage if the following conditions are met:

- Premiums for the cost of your continued coverage are paid; and
- Your leave is approved in advance and in writing by the Employer.

Your coverage will continue for up to the greater of:

- The leave period required by the federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, and any amendments; or
- The leave period required by applicable state law.

While you are on an approved Family or Medical Leave of Absence, Your coverage amount will be based on the amount of coverage in force for You just prior to the date your Leave of Absence started to determine any Benefit payments to You.

If you return to Active Employment at the end of the approved Family or Medical Leave of Absence, your coverage will continue under the Policy. If you do not return to Active Employment at the end of the Family or Medical Leave of Absence, your coverage will end in accordance with WHEN DOES YOUR COVERAGE UNDER THIS PLAN END? provision.

If your coverage does not continue during a Family or Medical Leave of Absence, then when you return to Active Employment:

- You will not have to meet a new Waiting Period, including a Waiting Period for coverage of a Preexisting Condition; and
- You will not have to give us Evidence of Insurability to reinstate the coverage you had in effect before your leave began.

WHAT HAPPENS TO YOUR COVERAGE IF YOU ARE ON A MILITARY SERVICES LEAVE OF ABSENCE?

We will allow your coverage to continue, for up to 4 weeks in a 12 month period, if you enter the military service of the United States. While you are on a Military Services Leave of Absence, the premium must be paid according to the terms specified in the Policy to keep the insurance in force. Changes such as revisions to coverage because of age, class, or salary changes will apply during the leave except that increases in amount of insurance, whether automatic or subject to election, are not effective for you until you have returned to work from Military Services Leave of Absence for one full day.

All other terms and conditions of the Policy will remain in force during this continuation period. Your continued coverage will cease on the earliest of the following dates:

- The date the Policy terminates; or
- The date ending the last period for which any required premium was paid; or
- 4 weeks from the date your continued coverage began.

If you return to Active Employment at the end of the Military Services Leave of Absence, your coverage will continue under the Policy. If you do not return to Active Employment at the end of the Military Services Leave of Absence, your coverage will end in accordance with WHEN DOES YOUR COVERAGE UNDER THIS PLAN END? provision.

WHAT HAPPENS TO YOUR COVERAGE IF YOU ARE ON A SABBATICAL AND OR IF YOUR LEAVE IS DUE TO A LAY-OFF?

We will allow your coverage to continue, for up to 12 months for a sabbatical leave and for up to 4 weeks in a 12 month period while you are on lay-off. The premium must be paid according to the terms specified in the Policy to keep the insurance in force. Changes such as revisions to coverage because of age, class, or salary changes will apply during the leave except that increases in amount of insurance, whether automatic or subject to election, are not effective for you until you have returned to work from lay-off or sabbatical for one full day.

While you are on lay-off or sabbatical, Your coverage amount will be based on the amount of coverage in force for You just prior to the date your lay-off or sabbatical started to determine any Benefit payments to You.

If you return to Active Employment at the end of the lay-off or sabbatical, your coverage will continue under the Policy. If you do not return to Active Employment at the end of lay-off or sabbatical, your coverage will end in accordance with WHEN DOES YOUR COVERAGE UNDER THIS PLAN END? provision.

If your coverage does not continue during a lay-off or sabbatical, then when you return to Active Employment:

- You will not have to meet a new Waiting Period, including a Waiting Period for coverage of a Preexisting Condition; and
- You will not have to give us Evidence of Insurability to reinstate the coverage you had in effect before your leave began.

WHAT IF YOU ARE REHIRED BY THE POLICYHOLDER WITHIN THE SAME YEAR YOUR EMPLOYMENT TERMINATED?

If You are rehired by the Policyholder and Actively Employed within three months of Your employment termination date, then You will be insured for the same benefits and class of coverage that were in effect for You on the date Your employment terminated.

If your Termination of Employment was a result of Sickness or Injury, we will postpone coverage for an otherwise covered loss for any condition that resulted in your Termination. The coverage will be postponed until You:

- 1. Complete one full day of Active Employment, working the minimum number of hours of an Employee in Your Eligible Class, with the capacity to do so for one full week; and,
- 2. Do not miss a day of work due to the same condition for one week.

WHEN WILL INDIVIDUAL COVERAGE BE REINSTATED?

If Your and Your Dependent coverage ends due to Your employment termination and You are rehired to an Eligible Class within 90 days from the date Your employment terminated, Your and Your Dependent coverage may be reinstated if reinstatement is requested within 31 days from the date You again become eligible for coverage.

If You Converted coverage for You and Your Insured Dependents when Your employment terminated, the amount of Guaranteed Issue coverage available to You and any eligible Dependents upon Your reinstatement will be reduced by the amount of coverage that was ported or converted.

If Your insurance ends, You should refer to the following sections of the Policy regarding the rights that are available upon termination:

- 1. "Employee Right to Convert" provision;
- 2. "Employee Continuation of Basic and Voluntary and Dependent Term Life Insurance During Disability" provision; and
- 3. "Employee Continuation of Basic and Voluntary and Dependent Term Life Insurance due to Termination of Employment" provision.

If a Dependent's insurance ends, the Dependent should refer to the "Dependent Right to Convert" provision.

If the Policy ceases, Written notice of this shall be given to all Employees as soon as reasonably possible. The Policyholder is responsible for giving notice. The Written notice shall include information regarding Employee rights to conversion and other rights, if any, as provided in the Policy. If notice of the conversion right is not given on a timely basis, the Employee's right to convert shall be extended as described in the "Employee Right to Convert" provision.

FILING A CLAIM

WHEN DO YOU NOTIFY US OF A CLAIM?

Subject to the terms of this Certificate, We will pay the benefit Proceeds for a covered loss as shown in the Plan Highlights.

NOTICE OF CLAIM: Written notice of intent to file a claim under the Policy must be sent to Us within 20 days of the date of the loss. This Notice should include the name of the insured and the Policy number. For details and to request a claim form kit, You can contact Us at 888-358-9484 or www.renaissancefamily.com.

WHEN DO YOU NEED TO GIVE US PROOF OF YOUR CLAIM?

PROOF OF LOSS: Early proof of a claim will allow us to make a timely claim decision. You should send Written Proof of Loss to Our Home Office within 90 days of the loss. We will not void or reduce Your claim if We do not receive Notice and Proof of Loss within the required time. In that case, Notice and Proof of Loss must be sent as soon as reasonably possible.

Proof of Loss for a death claim will consist of a certified copy of the death certificate of the insured, or other lawful evidence providing equivalent information, and proof of the claimant's interest in the Proceeds. When We receive the claim form and Proof of Loss, We will review the Proof of Loss and if We approve the claim, We will pay the Proceeds to the Beneficiary subject to the terms of the Policy. If the Employee is not alive at the death of the Dependent, payment will be made to the Appropriate Payee.

For all other claims, Proof of Loss may include itemized bills as part of claim processing.

How do You file a Claim?

CLAIM FORMS: We will furnish a claims form kit within 15 days of receipt of Notice of Claim. The process for completing and submitting the claim form will be explained in the claim form kit. If We do not furnish the forms on time, We will accept a Written notice and adequate proof of death that is the basis of the claim as Proof of Loss. Interest shall accrue on the death Benefit and be payable from the date of death. Interest shall accrue at the rate or rates applicable to the Policy for funds left on deposit or, if We have not established a rate for funds left on deposit, at the Two Year Treasury Constant Maturity Rate as published by the Federal Reserve.

Additional interest shall accrue at a rate of 10% annually beginning with the date that is 31 calendar days from the latest of items to the date the claim is paid,

- the date that due Proof of Loss following death is received by Us;
- the date We receive sufficient information to determine Our liability, the extent of the liability, and the appropriate payee legally entitled to the proceeds; and
- the date that legal impediments to payment of proceeds that depend on the action of parties other than Us are resolved and sufficient evidence of the same is provided to Us.

We will send You a benefit payment for any period for which We are liable under This Plan. If the Policy or Plan is canceled, the cancellation will not affect a payable claim.

TO WHOM DO WE MAKE BENEFIT PAYMENTS?

Unless otherwise specified in the Policy or Certificate, We will make all benefit payments to You, if living. Benefit payments that become due after Your death will be made to Your Beneficiaries.

APPLICABLE TO INSURANCE ON EMPLOYEES

The Loss of Life Proceeds are payable to Your Beneficiary, except as otherwise provided. No Proceeds will be paid until We have received Proof of Loss as set forth in the FILING A CLAIM section of this Certificate. You may name one or more Beneficiaries and You may designate the proportion of the Proceeds each named Beneficiary should receive. If there is a part of the insurance for which there is no named beneficiary living after Your death, payment will be made in a lump sum or sums to any of the following survivors in the following order of priority: Your (a) Spouse; (b) any children; (c) father or mother; or (d) any brother or sister. If none survives, that part will be paid in a lump sum payment to Your estate.

APPLICABLE TO INSURANCE ON DEPENDENTS

The Beneficiary of the Dependent's life insurance will be You. No benefits will be paid until We have received Proof of Loss as set forth in the Dependent Term Life Insurance provision of this Certificate. If You are not living at the time such Dependent dies, or die within one week of the Dependent, payment will be made: (a) In the case of a Spouse's death, to such Spouse's estate; and (b) In the case of a Child's death, to any of the following survivors, as We determine to be appropriate: the Child's (i) father or mother, or (ii) any brother or sister. If none survives, payment will be made to the Child's estate.

OPTIONAL MODES OF SETTLEMENT: As an alternative to having the life benefit paid in a single lump sum check, You may elect to have all or any part of the insurance for loss of life paid out to the Beneficiary in installments or in any other way that may be agreed to by Us. To make such an election, You must give Us Written notice in a form satisfactory to Us. You have the right to change such election. The terms of payment will be in accord with those offered by Us for the insurance at the time election is made.

After Your death , the Beneficiary:

- 1. May make such election if You had not done so;
- 2. May name person(s) to receive any amount which, if no person(s) were so named, would go to the Beneficiary's estate; and
- 3. Will have the right to change the person(s) name in accordance with the BENEFICIARY INFORMATION section of this Certificate.

WHAT HAPPENS IF WE OVERPAY YOUR CLAIM?

We have the right to recover overpayments that occur due to:

- Fraud;
- An error We make in processing Your claim; or
- If We determine that We should have paid You a different benefit amount from the amount actually paid on Your claim, We will adjust the benefit accordingly. If We determine that We overpaid Your claim, then We require that You repay us in full. We will determine the method by which You will repay us. We reserve the right to apply our future payments to You toward any outstanding overpayment balances. We have the right to recover overpayments from Your eligible survivors or estate. We reserve the right to deduct from Your claim payment any unpaid Premium due for Your coverage. We will not recover more money from You than the benefit amounts We paid to You.
- If We determine that We were overpaid Premium for Your coverage, We will refund the Premium to You.

WHAT HAPPENS IN THE EVENT OF SUICIDE?

Until You or Your Dependent have been insured under the Policy and any predecessor Policy for a continuous period of two years, no Proceeds will be paid for death which is caused or contributed to by suicide or any other intentionally self-inflicted injury, while sane or insane. Our liability will be limited to the return to the Appropriate Payee the amount of Premiums paid by You and the return to the Policyholder of all Premiums, if any, paid by the Policyholder for Your or Your Dependent's insurance.

Until any increase in the amount of Your or Your Dependent's insurance for which Evidence of Insurability is required has been in effect for a continuous period of two years, no Proceeds will be paid for death which is caused or contributed to by suicide or any other intentionally self-inflicted injury. Our liability will be limited to the amount of insurance that was in effect before the increase. We will return to the Appropriate Payee any Premiums paid by You for the increase and to the Policyholder any Premiums paid by the Policyholder for the increase in Your or Your Dependent's insurance.

APPEAL PROCEDURE

If Your claim has been denied in whole or in part, You or Your Beneficiary may request a review of the decision. You or Your Beneficiary must file a written request for appeal within 90days from the date of the notice of denial of Your claim. The right to appeal the denial may be forfeited if this deadline is not met.

Along with a written request for a review, You or Your Beneficiary should submit any additional information You believe should be considered during the review.

Upon request, We will provide You or Your Beneficiary with copies of documents, records and other information relevant to your claim, free of charge.

We will review the claim and respond with a final determination within 60 days. If We need additional time to decide the appeal, We may extend the review by 30 days. If we need such an extension, We will inform You or Your Beneficiary in writing: (1) that We need an extension, (2) why We need the extension, (3) what additional information We may need to complete the review, and (4) when You or Your Beneficiary can expect a decision. We will notify You or Your Beneficiary of the extension before the expiration of the initial 60-day period. In no event will the total period for review of the appeal exceed 90 days.

NOTIFICATION OF APPEAL DECISION

We will notify You or Your beneficiary, in writing, of Our final decision. If the claim is denied on appeal, the notice will include the following:

- 1. The specific reasons for the denial;
- 2. A reference to the specific provision(s) on which the decision for denial was based;
- 3. A statement regarding Your right, upon request and without charge, to a copy of documents, records and other information relevant to the claim; and, if applicable,
- 4. A statement regarding Your right to bring a civil action under Section 502(a) of ERISA following a denial on appeal.

BENEFICIARY INFORMATION

If You name two or more Beneficiaries:

- 1. Two or more surviving beneficiaries will share equally, unless You provide for unequal shares;
- 2. If You provide for unequal shares, and two or more Beneficiaries survive, We will pay each surviving Beneficiary his or her designated share, unless You provide otherwise. We will then pay the share(s) otherwise due to any deceased Beneficiary(ies) to the surviving Beneficiaries pro rata based on the relationship that the designated percentage or fractional share of each surviving Beneficiary bears to the total shares of all surviving Beneficiaries; and
- 3. If only one Beneficiary survives, We will pay the total Death Benefit to that Beneficiary, unless You provide otherwise.

You may name or change the Beneficiary at any time without the consent of a Beneficiary, if the right to do so has not been assigned. However, if an irrevocable beneficiary has been designated, such a Beneficiary cannot be changed without the consent of the irrevocable beneficiary. Once received by Us, the designation will take effect as of the date You signed the designation unless You have indicated a different date. Until the designation is received, We will not be liable for any action taken in good faith contrary to directions contained in the designation.

You may name or change Beneficiaries by providing Written notice to Us, or by submitting the change request electronically using the system provided by the Policyholder. We have the right to refuse to record any designation that does not comply with Our rules and regulations. All designations are subject to the terms and conditions of this Certificate.

Subject to the limitations stated in this Certificate, the designation of a Beneficiary in the application for a conversion policy will be treated as a request to name or change the Beneficiaries to the extent of the amount of insurance being converted.

If there is a part of the insurance for the loss of Your life for which there is no named beneficiary living at Your death, that part will be paid in a lump sum to the Appropriate Payee.

Any payment We make in good faith shall discharge Our liability to the extent of such payment.

TERM LIFE FEATURES – ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT

Only Employees are eligible for this Accelerated Death Benefit.

THIS COVERAGE PROVIDES AN ACCELERATED BENEFIT PROVISION. RECEIPT OF THIS ACCELERATED BENEFIT WILL REDUCE THE DEATH BENEFIT, MAY BE TAXABLE AND MAY AFFECT ELIGIBILITY FOR TITLE XIX OF THE SOCIAL SECURITY ACT (MEDICAID) OR OTHER GOVERNMENT BENEFITS OR ENTITLEMENTS. INSURED EMPLOYEES SHOULD SEEK ASSISTANCE FROM THEIR PERSONAL TAX ADVISOR.

BENEFIT AMOUNT FOR THE ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT: The amount of the Accelerated Death Benefit for which You may apply is based on the amount of Group Term Life insurance for which You are insured on the day before You apply for the benefit subject to the minimum and maximum amounts as shown in the Plan Highlights, less any reductions under the terms of the Policy or Certificate scheduled to apply within the next 12 months.

ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT DEFINITIONS:

ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT means the benefit payable if You are certified as Terminally Ill.

CERTIFIED or **CERTIFICATION** refers to a Written statement, made by a Physician on a form provided by Us, as to Your Terminal Illness.

DISCOUNT AMOUNT means the amount of the Accelerated Death Benefit which is available to You and is discounted to the present value in 6 months from the date this benefit is paid, using the Discount Rate. A detailed statement of the method of computing the amount of the Accelerated Death Benefit is available from Us on request.

DISCOUNT RATE means the greater of:

- 1. The then current yield on the 90-day Treasury Bills available at the date of application for an Accelerated Death Benefit; or
- 2. The Moody's Corporate Bond Yield Averages-Monthly Average Corporate published by Moody's Investors Service, Inc., or successor thereto, for the calendar month ending two months before the date of application for an Accelerated Death Benefit.

TERMINALLY ILL or **TERMINAL ILLNESS** refers to an illness or physical condition that is certified by a Physician to reasonably be expected to result in death in 12 months or less.

PAYMENT CONDITIONS: This benefit is payable if You are Certified as Terminally Ill. In order for this benefit to be paid: (a) We must receive a Written request; and (b) We must receive from any assignee or irrevocable beneficiary his or her signed acknowledgement and agreement to payment of this benefit.

We may, at Our option, confirm the terminal diagnosis with a second medical exam performed at Our expense. In the event that the second medical exam conflicts with the initial certification, we would refer the two findings to a third medical provider at Our expense and mutually agreed upon by the Insured and Us for a final determination within 14 days.

If You die after You elect to receive an Accelerated Death Benefit but before any such benefits are received, the election shall be cancelled and the Proceeds will be paid pursuant to the terms of this Certificate.

PAYMENT OF THE ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT: If We approve Your application for this benefit, We pay the amount You have elected, less the: (1) present value discount; and (2) processing fee. We pay this benefit to You immediately upon due Written proof of benefit eligibility in one lump sum. This payment is subject to all of the other terms of the Certificate. The Accelerated Death Benefit is payable and can be utilized only one time and cannot exceed the Maximum Benefit as shown in the Plan Highlights. If any index used in determining interest or expense charges for the Accelerated Death Benefit, We will use an appropriate substitute index subject to the approval of the Interstate Insurance Product Regulation Commission.

PROCESSING FEE: A fee in the amount shown in the PLAN HIGHLIGHTS will be required for the administrative cost of evaluating and processing Your application for this benefit. This fee is deducted from the amount of the Accelerated Death Benefit paid to You.

EFFECT OF ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT: If You become eligible for, and elect to receive this benefit, the following will result:

- 1. The Death Benefit used to determine Proceeds will be reduced by the amount of Death Benefit accelerated. The reduced amount of insurance will be subject to all Policy provisions dealing with changes in the amount of insurance and reductions or termination for age or retirement. The amount of the Death Benefit accelerated plus the remaining Death Benefit will not exceed the amount that would have been paid as a Death Benefit in the absence of this coverage;
- 2. Any amount of insurance that would otherwise be continued under a waiver of Premium provision will be reduced by the amount of the Death Benefit accelerated. Conversion privileges will still be available for the reduced amount of insurance that remains in force after acceleration;
- 3. THE PREMIUM AMOUNT DUE FOR THE EMPLOYEE LIFE INSURANCE BENEFIT WILL REMAIN THE SAME AFTER THE DEATH BENEFIT IS ACCELERATED.

Any Accidental Death and Dismemberment benefit provision will not be affected by payment of the Accelerated Death Benefit.

Upon a request for an Accelerated Death Benefit and upon payment of an Accelerated Death Benefit, We will provide a statement to You and any assignee of record and any irrevocable beneficiary of record demonstrating the effect of the acceleration on the Death Benefit and the Premium.

The acceleration of part of a Death Benefit shall not impact other Dependent coverage under this Certificate whether or not the Dependent coverage is based on a percentage of the Death Benefit.

TERMINATION OF AN ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT: This Accelerated Death Benefit coverage will terminate on the first of the following:

- 1. The date of termination of the Policy;
- 2. The date You are no longer an insured Employee;
- 3. The date Your coverage under this Certificate terminates;
- 4. The date of payment of the Accelerated Death Benefit; or
- 5. Upon Your Written request.

Such termination shall not prejudice the payment of benefits for any Qualifying Event that occurred while the Accelerated Death Benefit was in force.

EXCEPTIONS: The Accelerated Death Benefit will not be available if the Terminal Illness is due to any intentionally self-inflicted injury or suicide attempt. The Accelerated Death Benefit will not be available if:

- 1. You are required by a health care facility to use the Accelerated Death Benefit as a condition of admission to such facility or for providing any care in such facility or to continue a government benefit or entitlement; or
- 2. You have previously received an Accelerated Death Benefit under this Certificate.

TERM LIFE FEATURES – WAIVER OF PREMIUM

If, while insured and prior to age 60, You become Totally Disabled for a continuous period of at least nine months, Your Group Term Life insurance will be extended under this Certificate. When Your insurance is extended, no Premium will be due for such insurance. Premium will continue to be due for Dependent insurance, if any. No additional benefits, such as Accidental Death and Dismemberment (AD&D) Benefits, will be extended under this benefit.

For purposes of this WAIVER OF PREMIUM section, "Total Disability" or "Totally Disabled" means that due to injury or disease, You are unable to perform the material duties of Your regular job and You are not able to perform for remuneration or profit any work for which You are reasonably fitted by training, education and experience. Total disability will be deemed to have ended if You do any work for which You are reasonably fitted by training, education and experience.

If Your coverage terminates, You are Totally Disabled and until You have been approved by Us for this Waiver of Premium benefit, You must exercise Your right to continue insurance under the Employee Continuation of Basic and Voluntary and Dependent Term Life Insurance During Disability provision of this Certificate or the Employee Right to Convert to an individual Policy. You must remain insured under such continuation provision, or individual Policy until We approve this Waiver of Premium benefit.

If We approve You for this Waiver of Premium benefit, Your coverage under the continuation provision, conversion policy will be cancelled by Us, any Premium paid under the continuation provision, conversion policy will be refunded to the Policyholder or You (whoever paid the Premium), and Your Group Term Life insurance will be once again extended under this Certificate. In no event will We be liable to pay a Death Benefit under more than one of the waiver, conversion, or continuation provisions of this Certificate.

If You die while eligible for this Waiver of Premium benefit and after Your insurance has been converted, but before You have been approved by Us for this Waiver of Premium benefit, any amount paid under the individual Policy will be deducted from the Proceeds due under this Certificate, and Premiums paid under the individual Policy will be paid to the Beneficiary of that Policy on return of that Policy to Us; and any Premiums paid under a continuation provision will be refunded to the Policyholder, if paid by the Policyholder, and to the Beneficiary designated by You under this Certificate, if paid by You.

Your claim including written notice and proof by way of Your Statement and attending Physician's statement stating that Disability began prior to age 60 and while You were insured and the Disability has existed continuously for nine months must be given to Us at Our Home Office within 12 months from the date You become Totally Disabled. We may, at Our option, confirm this Waiver of Premium benefit eligibility with a second or third medical opinion performed at Our expense. The second medical opinion may include a physical examination by a Physician designated by Us. In the case of conflicting opinions, eligibility for this Waiver of Premium benefit will be determined by a third medical opinion, which may include a physical examination that is provided by a Physician that is mutually acceptable to You and Us.

The claim with written notice and proof must be given to Us during Your lifetime and during the period of Total Disability. Failure to give such notice will not invalidate or reduce any claim if such notice and proof was given as soon as reasonably possible, and, in no event, except in the absence of legal capacity, later than one year from the time proof is otherwise required. We will send You written notice advising whether You have been approved for the Waiver of Premium benefit and, if approved, the amount of the Premium being waived. Premium payments need to be paid by You and upon submission of satisfactory proof, any Premium paid for Your coverage after the date Disability began will be refunded. However, no Premium due more than one year before satisfactory proof is received will be waived. We may require satisfactory proof of continued Total Disability at reasonable intervals, but not more often than once per year.

If You die while Premiums are being waived, the Premiums waived under this provision will not be deducted from the Proceeds, but the amount of insurance will be reduced by any conversion benefit payable under the "Employee Right to Convert," or any continuation provisions of this Certificate.

No Premium due more than one year before proof is received will be waived. An otherwise valid claim will not be reduced or denied if it was not reasonably possible to furnish such notice and proof within such time, provided such notice and proof were provided as soon as was reasonably possible.

While Your insurance is extended under this provision, You will be covered for the amount of life insurance for which You were insured just before ceasing Active Employment due to Total Disability. This amount is subject to reduction, if any, as shown in the Plan Highlights.

Your insurance will end when You: (a) Cease to be Disabled; (b) Fail to give required proof as set forth above; (c) Fail to submit to a health exam required by Us; (d) Attain age 65; or (e) attain Your Retirement Date. When this insurance ends, You will have the same conversion rights as those described under the "Employee Right to Convert" and continuation of insurance rights as those described under "Employee Continuation of Basic and Voluntary and Dependent Term Life Insurance During Disability" sections of this Certificate, unless You become insured again under the Policy.

Termination of this Certificate will not affect an otherwise valid claim arising from Total Disability which began before such termination.

TERM LIFE FEATURES – CONTINUATION

EMPLOYEE CONTINUATION OF TERM LIFE INSURANCE DURING TOTAL DISABILITY OR TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT

Requesting Continuation

If Your employment and Group Term Life insurance is terminated while You are Totally Disabled, or because You are no longer employed by the Policyholder, then You will have the option to continue such insurance, including insured Dependent Term Life Insurance, if any, without having to provide Evidence of Insurability, for up to 12 months from the date of termination, by applying for continuation of insurance, and paying the Premiums directly to Us for the continuation on the same basis as Premiums were paid on the day before Total Disability, provided that You meet the applicable requirements below.

For purposes of this CONTINUATION section, "Total Disability" or "Totally Disabled" means that due to injury or disease, You are unable to perform the material duties of Your regular job and You are not able to perform for remuneration or profit any work for which You are reasonably fitted by training, education and experience. Total disability will be deemed to have ended if You do any work for which You are reasonably fitted by training, education and experience.

For Continuation of Basic, Voluntary and Dependent Term Life Insurance During Total Disability, You must:

- 1. Pay the first Premium for the continuation of insurance: (a) within 31 days after the date Your insurance is terminated under the Policy, or (b) within any extended period of time to exercise continuation provided below;
- 2. Provide Written notice and proof to Us at Our Home Office that You were Totally Disabled on the date insurance terminated. Proof that covered Total Disability lasted until death must be given to Us within one year after death occurs. We have the right to have Our medical representative examine You when necessary.

For Continuation of Basic, Voluntary and Dependent Term Life Insurance During Termination of Employment, You must:

- 1. Pay the first Premium for the continuation of insurance: (a) within 31 days after the date Your insurance is terminated under the Policy if notice is given to You by the Policyholder at least 15 days before termination; or (b) within any extended period of time to exercise continuation provided below;
- 2. Be insured under this Certificate for at least 6 consecutive months prior to the date Your insurance terminated under this Certificate;
- 3. Keep this Certificate in force;

- 4. Be under age 70; and
- 5. Be a citizen or resident of the United States; and
- 6. Not be receiving a waiver of Premium benefit under this Certificate.

CONTINUATION OF INSURANCE

Continuation of insurance will be for the amount and types of life insurance, including Dependent life insurance, if any, for which You were insured on the day before Your insurance would otherwise terminate under the Policy; subject to all applicable provisions under this Certificate, including reductions due to age. The Dependent Term Life Insurance, if any, can only be continued when Your term life insurance is continued. No additional benefits, such as Accidental Death and Dismemberment (AD&D) Benefits, may be continued under this provision.

We will bill You for the insurance Premiums. If the Premium is not paid on or before its due date, the insurance will enter a 31 day grace period. If the Premium due is not paid by the end of the grace period, the insurance will terminate as of the Premium due date. Nothing in this section will impair or be deemed to impair Our right to change Premium rates in accordance with the provisions of the Policy.

If You or Your covered Dependent(s) die(s) during the 31 day grace period, Proceeds will be payable under the terms of the Policy, provided that insurance would not have terminated for other reasons prior to the date of death.

RIGHT TO CONVERT DURING CONTINUATION OF INSURANCE

You and Your covered Dependents will have the right to exercise the Right to Convert at any time while insured under these continuation of insurance provisions. We will give You a notice of Your and Your covered Dependents' right to exercise the Right to Convert within 15 days before termination of Your and Your covered Dependents' continuation insurance. If notice is so given, then the Conversion Period will be 31 days after the date the continuation insurance terminates.

If You are not given notice of the right to exercise the Right to Convert at least 15 days before the termination of the continuation insurance, then the Conversion Period will expire on the later of 16 days after You are given such notice or 31 days after the insurance ended, but in no event shall the Right to Convert extend beyond 91 days after the insurance ends.

If You die during the period to elect continuation of life insurance, We will pay Your beneficiary Proceeds calculated using the amount of life insurance for which You were insured on the day before insurance terminated, subject to all applicable provisions under this Certificate, upon receipt of Proof of Loss establishing that You died during the continuation period. If Your covered Dependent dies during the continuation period, We will pay Your Proceeds in accordance with the terms of this Certificate. If You are not alive at the death of the covered Dependent, payment will be made in accordance with the terms of this Certificate. The Dependent Right to Convert provision describes the conversion rights available to all other covered Dependents.

This option to continue Employee and Dependent term life insurance, if any, is in addition to Your Right to Convert to an individual Policy. However, any amount of insurance converted will no longer be eligible for continuation under this continuation of insurance provision. In no event will We be liable to pay a Death Benefit under more than one of the conversion and continuation provisions of this Certificate.

TERM LIFE FEATURE – CONVERSION

EMPLOYEE RIGHT TO CONVERT

Right to Convert means the right to buy an individual policy of life insurance during the Conversion Period set forth below without submitting Evidence of Insurability. The individual conversion policy may be on any one of the life insurance forms that We customarily make available for purposes of conversion, except for term insurance.

You have a Right to Convert the life insurance in force on Your life and on the lives of Your Dependents then covered under this Certificate (if any) on the date ("Employee Conversion Date") Your life insurance under this Certificate ends or is reduced for any reason other than failure to make the required Premium payment.

If You have a Right to Convert, the maximum amount that can be converted is the amount of the Basic term life insurance, including any Voluntary term life insurance that ended or was reduced. Any additional insurance such as Accidental Death and Dismemberment (AD&D) insurance is not available for conversion. The amount which can be converted is reduced by the amount of life insurance for which You may be or may become eligible under any group policy issued or reinstated by Us or another insurer within 31 days after the date Your insurance ended or was reduced. If the amount of life insurance that terminated is below the standard minimum that We offer or make available for purposes of conversion, the entire amount must be converted.

Conversion Period and Notice of Right to Convert When the Employee's Insurance Ends or is Reduced: In order to exercise the Right to Convert, You must apply to Us in Writing for an individual policy of insurance and pay Us the first Premium for the individual policy of insurance within the Conversion Period set forth below.

The Policyholder must give You notice of the Right to Convert at least 15 days before a termination or reduction in the amount of insurance. If notice is so given, then the Conversion Period will be 31 days after the Employee Conversion Date.

If You are not given notice of the Right to Convert at least 15 days before a termination or reduction in the amount of insurance, then the Conversion Period will expire at the later of 16 days after the notice of the Right to Convert is given or 31 days after the Employee Conversion Date.

But in no event will the right to convert extend beyond 91 days after the Employee Conversion Date.

Full compliance with the notice requirements will be satisfied by Written notice that is:

- 1. Given to You by the Policyholder; or
- 2. Mailed to You by the Policyholder to Your last known address.

If the Right to Convert is exercised, the individual policy of life insurance will become effective on the day after the Conversion Period ends.

The Premium payable will be based on the rates in use by Us on the date the individual conversion policy takes effect. The rates will be those applicable to the form and amount of the policy chosen, the attained age used at issue, and the class of risk under this Certificate.

During the Conversion Period, Your life insurance will continue under the terms of this Certificate. If an Employee with the Right to Convert dies during the Conversion Period provided above, We will pay Proceeds calculated using the maximum amount of life insurance You had a Right to Convert. Such amount will be paid to the beneficiary named under this Certificate. If You had applied for and paid Premium for a conversion policy, the Premiums paid for the conversion policy shall be refunded.

The right to elect to continue insurance under this Certificate under the Employee Continuation of Basic and Voluntary and Dependent Term Life Insurance due to Termination of Employment or During Disability provisions of this Certificate is in addition to Your Right to Convert, not in lieu of the Right to Convert. However, any amount converted will no longer be continued under this Certificate.

In no event will We be liable to pay Proceeds under more than one of the conversion and continuation provisions of this Certificate.

DEPENDENT RIGHT TO CONVERT

Right to Convert means the right to buy an individual policy of life insurance during the Conversion Period set forth below without submitting Evidence of Insurability. The individual conversion policy may be on any one of the life insurance forms that We customarily make available, except for term insurance.

A Spouse insured under this Certificate has the Right to Convert the life insurance in force on his or her life on the date (the "Spouse Conversion Date") insurance terminates because:

- 1. The insured Employee dies. In such case, the Spouse also has the Right to Convert any life insurance then in force on the lives of any Children then covered under this Certificate; or
- 2. The insured Employee and Spouse divorce or annul their marriage or terminate their domestic partnership.

A Child insured under this Certificate has the Right to Convert the life insurance in force on his or her life on the date such Child's insurance terminates because he or she has reached the Age Limit under this Certificate (the "Child Conversion Date").

You may have the Right to Convert Dependent life insurance under other circumstances as set forth in the "Employee Right to Convert" provision of this Certificate.

If a Dependent has a Right to Convert, the maximum amount that can be converted is the amount of the life insurance, including Voluntary insurance, if any, but excluding any other additional insurance such as Accidental Death and Dismemberment (AD&D) insurance, that ended or was reduced. If the amount of life insurance that terminated is below the standard minimum that We offer or make available for purposes of conversion, the entire amount must be converted.

Conversion Period When Dependent Insurance Ends or is Reduced:

In order to exercise the Right to Convert, the Dependent with the Right to Convert must apply to Us in Writing for an individual policy of insurance and pay Us the first Premium for the individual Policy of insurance within the Conversion Period set forth below.

If the Right to Convert is exercised, the individual policy of life insurance will become effective on the day after the Conversion Period ends.

The Premium payable will be based on the rates in use by Us on the date the individual conversion policy takes effect. The rates will be those applicable to the form and amount of the policy chosen, the Insured Person's then attained age, and the class of risk under the Policy.

During the Conversion Period provided above, the Dependent's life insurance will continue under the terms of this Certificate. If a Dependent with the Right to Convert dies during the Conversion Period provided above, We will pay Proceeds calculated using the maximum amount of life insurance the Dependent had a Right to Convert. If the Dependent had applied for and paid Premium for a conversion policy, the Premiums paid for the conversion policy shall be refunded. In no event will We be liable to pay a Death Benefit under both this Certificate and the conversion policy.

POLICYHOLDER NOTICE

The Policyholder must give You notice of the right to:

- 1. Continue term life insurance; and
- 2. Convert term life insurance.

Notice must be provided to You at least 15 days before the termination of Your insurance. If notice is so given, the rights will remain in effect for 31 days after the date Your insurance terminated.

If You are not given notice of Your rights at least 15 days before the termination of Your insurance, then the rights will expire on the later of 16 days after You are given such notice or 31 days after the insurance ended, but in no event shall the rights extend beyond 91 days after the insurance ends.

Full compliance with this provision will be satisfied by Written notice that is:

- 1. Given to You by the Policyholder; or
- 2. Mailed to You by the Policyholder at Your last known address.

ACCIDENTAL DEATH AND DISMEMBERMENT (AD&D) INSURANCE

ACCIDENTAL DEATH AND DISMEMBERMENT PAYMENT

If You or Your Dependent suffer a Loss described below, We will pay the amount of insurance that applies. You, or Your beneficiary, must give Us proof that:

- 1. Injury occurred while the insurance was in force under this section of this Certificate;
- 2. The loss was due to an Injury independent of all other causes; and
- 3. The loss occurred within 365 days after the Injury.

In paying Accidental Death and Dismemberment (AD&D) benefits, We will consider only losses sustained while insured under this section of this Certificate. We will pay no more than the full amount shown in the Plan Highlights below for losses resulting from any one Injury.

PLAN HIGHLIGHTS – AD&D INSURANCE

Base Benefits	Principal Sum Benefit Percentage Percentage (%) of the Accidental Death and Dismemberment Principal Sum up to the Maximum Amount or Duration Allowed.
	Unless otherwise specified, the Principal Sum is based on the Insured Person who incurred the injury. Benefit Limitations
	In addition to Limitations and Exclusions included under the Certificate.
Loss of Life ("Principal Sum")	100% of the Basic Term Life Insurance applicable to the Insured Person who incurred the Injury.
Seatbelt	10% of the Principal Sum up to \$10,000
Airbag	10% of the Principal Sum up to \$10,000

ENHANCED BENEFITS ACCIDENTAL DEATH AND DISMEMBERMENT PLAN HIGHLIGHTS

Enhanced Benefits The Base and Enhanced Benefits combined will be limited to no more than 150% of the Loss of Life ("Principal Sum") amount.	 Principal Sum Benefit Percentage Percentage (%) of the Accidental Death and Dismemberment Principal Sum up to the Maximum Amount or Duration Allowed. Unless otherwise specified, the Principal Sum is based on the Insured Person. Benefit Limitations In addition to Limitations and Exclusions included under the Certificate.
Loss of both hands or both feet	100% of the Principal Sum
Loss of sight of both eyes	100% of the Principal Sum
Loss of one hand and sight of one eye	100% of the Principal Sum

Loss of one foot and sight of one eye	100% of the Principal Sum
Loss of one hand	50% of the Principal Sum
Loss of one foot	50% of the Principal Sum
Loss of one arm	50% of the Principal Sum
Loss of one leg	50% of the Principal Sum
Loss of sight of one eye	50% of the Principal Sum
Loss of speech	50% of the Principal Sum
Loss of hearing	50% of the Principal Sum
Loss of thumb and index finger of the same hand	25% of the Principal Sum
Quadriplegia	100% of the Principal Sum
Paraplegia	50% of the Principal Sum
Hemiplegia	50% of the Principal Sum
Triplegia	50% of the Principal Sum
Uniplegia	50% of the Principal Sum
Common Carrier Hazard Benefit	10% of Your Principal Sum
Repatriation Benefit	The lesser of the amount of the repatriation cost; 10% of the Principal Sum on that Insured Person; or \$10,000
Coma	Lesser of: 1. 5% of the Principal Sum; or 2. \$5,000
Child Care Benefit	3% of Your Principal Sum up to \$2,500 per year for 4 years
	The Child Care Benefit is not payable beyond the date the Child reaches age 13.
Education Benefit For Qualified Children	5% of Your Principal Sum up to \$2,500 per year for 4 years The Qualified Children Education Benefit is not payable beyond the date the Child reaches age 26 Per Qualified Child per school year, not to exceed 4 school years per Qualified Child.
Spouse Training Benefit	Lesser of: 1. Expense incurred for the training which includes tuition charged and the cost of materials needed, but does not include room and board cost; 2. 10% of Your Principal Sum; or 3. \$2,500.

ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT (AD&D) INSURANCE DEFINITIONS

COMA means a state of deep and total unconsciousness from which the comatose person cannot be aroused for a continuous period of at least 90 days.

HEMIPLEGIA means total and permanent Paralysis (as defined below) of upper and lower Limbs on one side of the body.

INJURY means bodily injury resulting from an accident, independent of disease, illness, acting as an organ donor, or complications of pregnancy and not related to any other cause.

INPATIENT means a person confined in a Hospital, for whom at least one day's room and board charge is made by the Hospital as a result of an Injury.

LIMB means an entire arm or an entire leg.

Loss means any loss of use or loss of appendage due to an Injury and covered under This Plan.

LOSS OF ARM means severance at or above the elbow.

LOSS OF FOOT means severance at or above the ankle but below the knee.

LOSS OF HAND means severance at or above the wrist but below the elbow.

LOSS OF HEARING means total and irrecoverable hearing impairment in both ears that continues for a period of at least 180 days and cannot be corrected by medical or surgical treatment.

Loss of LEG means severance at or above the knee.

LOSS OF SIGHT means permanent and uncorrectable vision impairment that continues for 180 days and is not correctible by medical or surgical treatment or artificial means. The visual acuity must be 20/200 or worse in the eye and the field of vision must be less than 20 degrees.

LOSS OF SPEECH means the total and irrecoverable loss of audible communication that continues for a specified period of time, not to exceed 180 days, following the date of loss.

LOSS OF THUMB AND INDEX FINGER means the actual, complete and permanent severance through or above the metacarpophalangeal joints.

PARAPLEGIA means total and permanent Paralysis of both lower Limbs.

PARALYSIS means permanent impairment and loss of the ability to voluntarily move or to have sensation in any Limb. Paralysis must be the result of an Injury and without the severance of a Limb.

QUADRIPLEGIA means total and permanent Paralysis of both upper and lower Limbs.

REGULAR CARE means:

1. You personally visit a Physician as often as is medically required to effectively manage and treat Your condition(s), according to generally accepted medical standards; and

2. You are receiving appropriate treatment and care, according to generally accepted medical standards. **SICKNESS** means a diagnosed illness, disease or pregnancy.

SPEECH means the power of audible expression.

TREATMENT means: Consulting with a Physician; Receiving care or services from a Physician or from another medical professional a Physician recommends; Taking prescribed medicines as prescribed; and receiving diagnostic measures.

TRIPLEGIA means total and permanent Paralysis of three Limbs.

UNIPLEGIA means total and permanent Paralysis of one Limb.

ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT (AD&D) INSURANCE ADDITIONAL BENEFITS

SEAT BELT AND AIR BAG BENEFIT

These benefits apply to all Insured Persons.

SEAT BELT BENEFIT: We will pay a Seat Belt Benefit if a Loss of Life benefit is payable under this AD&D insurance and the loss of Your or Your covered Dependent's life results from Injuries sustained while driving or riding in a Private Passenger Car if Your or Your Dependent's Seat Belt was properly functioning and fastened. The investigating officer must certify the correct position of the Seat Belt. A copy of the police report must be submitted with the claim.

The amount of the Seat Belt Benefit is as shown in the AD&D Plan Highlights.

A benefit is not payable under this provision if You or Your Dependent are the driver of the Private Passenger Car and You or Your Dependent do not hold a current and valid driver's license at the time of the accident.

AIR BAG BENEFIT: We will pay an Air Bag Benefit if a Seat Belt Benefit is payable for the loss of Your or your Dependent's life and the Private Passenger Car is:

- 1. Equipped with a single Air Bag and the deceased person was the driver; or
- 2. Equipped with an Air Bag for both the driver and for the front passenger seat and the deceased person was the driver or front seat passenger; or
- 3. Equipped with an Air Bag for the driver seat, for the front passenger seat and for all rear passenger seats and the deceased person was the driver, front seat passenger or rear seat passenger; and
- 4. The police report or other evidence establishes that the Air Bag in the seat the deceased person was occupying inflated properly upon impact.

The amount of the Air Bag Benefit is as shown in the AD&D Plan Highlights.

DEFINITIONS APPLICABLE TO SEAT BELT AND AIR BAG BENEFIT

AIR BAG means, for the purposes of this AD&D Benefit, a supplemental restraint system that inflates for added protection to the head and chest areas. The Air Bag must meet published federal safety standards.

PRIVATE PASSENGER CAR means, for the purposes of this AD&D Benefit, any validly registered four-wheel private car, four-wheel drive vehicle, sports-utility vehicle, pick-up truck, or mini-van. It does not include any commercially licensed car, any private car being used for commercial purposes, or any vehicle used for recreational or professional racing.

SEAT BELT means, for the purposes of this AD&D Benefit, any restraint device, which meets published federal safety standards, has been installed by the car manufacturer and has not been altered after such installation.

DEPENDENT SPOUSE TRAINING BENEFIT

This benefit applies to You for Your covered Spouse.

We will pay a Dependent Spouse Training Benefit to Your Spouse if the Spouse:

- 1. Is an Insured Person under this Certificate on the date You died as a result of an Injury and a Loss of Life benefit is payable for You under this AD&D insurance; and
- 2. Enrolls in a postsecondary institution, professional or trade school training program:
 - a. For the purpose of obtaining an independent source of support and maintenance; and
 - b. Within 24 months of the date of Your death.

The Dependent Spouse Training Benefit payable is as shown in the AD&D Plan Highlights.

QUALIFIED CHILDREN EDUCATION BENEFIT

This benefit applies to You or Your covered Spouse.

We will pay a yearly education benefit to each of Your Qualified Children if:

- 1. You died as the result of an Injury and a Loss of Life benefit is payable under this AD&D insurance;
- 2. You die within 90 days after the date of the accident causing the accidental bodily Injury;
- 3. Proof is given to Us that the Child is a Qualified Child (as defined below); and
- 4. The Qualified Child continues to be enrolled on a Full-Time Basis in an accredited post-secondary institution of higher learning.

The amount of the Qualified Child Education Benefit is as shown in the AD&D Plan Highlights.

This Qualified Children Education Benefit is payable in addition to any other benefits provided under this Certificate. We will not pay more than one Qualified Children Education Benefit per Qualified Child during any one school year.

The Qualified Child Education Benefit will terminate for each Qualified Child on the earliest of the following dates:

- 1. The date the Qualified Child fails to furnish proof of enrollment as required by Us;
- 2. The date the Qualified Child no longer qualifies as a Dependent Child for any reason except Your death; or
- 3. The date on which the maximum number of years this Qualified Children Education Benefit, as shown in the AD&D Plan Highlights, has been paid.

The following terms are defined for the purposes of this Qualified Children Education Benefit:

QUALIFIED CHILD OR CHILDREN means any of Your unmarried Children under the age of 26 who, on the date of Your death as a result of an Injury, was either:

- 1. Enrolled on a Full-Time Basis in an accredited post-secondary institution of higher learning; or
- 2. At the 12th grade level and enrolls on a Full-Time Basis in an accredited post-secondary institution of higher learning within 365 days following the date of Your death.

FULL-TIME BASIS means full-time as defined by the accredited post-secondary institution of higher learning being attended by the Qualified Child.

CHILD CARE EXPENSE BENEFIT

This benefit applies to You.

We will pay a Child Care Expense Benefit if:

- 1. You and Your Child are insured under this Certificate; and
- 2. You died as the result of an Injury and a Loss of Life benefit is payable for You under this AD&D insurance.

This benefit will be paid on behalf of any insured Child under the age of 13 or any insured Child age 13 or older who needs ongoing Personal Care Assistance (as defined below), who is receiving child care from a licensed child care provider at the time of Your death, or within 90 days of Your death. Personal Care Assistance means assistance with bathing, dressing, hair care, and other personal needs in the Child's place of residence. Payment will be made to the insured Child's parent or legal guardian.

The amount of the Child Care Expense Benefit is as shown in the AD&D Plan Highlights.

This Child Care Expense Benefit is payable each year for each Child who qualifies for Child Care Expense Benefits. No more than the maximum number of years specified in the AD&D Plan Highlights will be payable for each insured Child.

To receive this benefit, the Child's parent or legal guardian must provide Written proof satisfactory to Us that he or she has incurred expenses that entitle him or her to the Child Care Expenses Benefit. Expenses must be charged by a child care provider who is licensed to provide such services in the jurisdiction in which the services are provided.

The Child Care Expense Benefit will end on the earlier of the following:

- 1. The date the Child is no longer receiving child care from a licensed child care provider;
- 2. The date the maximum number of Child Care Expense Benefits have been paid;
- 3. The date the Child reaches 13 years of age unless the Child needs ongoing Personal Care Assistance.

REPATRIATION BENEFIT

This benefit applies to all Insured Persons.

We will pay a Repatriation Benefit if all of the following requirements are met:

- 1. You or Your covered Dependent died as the result of an Injury and a Loss of Life benefit is payable for You or Your covered Dependent under this AD&D insurance;
- 2. Your or Your covered Dependent's death occurs more than 100 miles from Your or Your covered Dependent's primary place of residence; and
- 3. Expense is incurred for the transportation of Your body or Your covered Dependent's body to a mortuary near the primary place of residence.

The amount of the Repatriation Benefit is as shown in the AD&D Plan Highlights.

The Repatriation Benefit is payable subject to satisfactory Written proof of the incurred transportation expense.

COMMON CARRIER HAZARD BENEFIT

This benefit applies to all Insured Persons.

We will pay a Common Carrier Hazard Benefit amount for a loss that is the result of a Common Carrier Hazard, provided You or Your covered Dependent died as the result of an Injury and a Loss of Life benefit is payable under this AD&D insurance.

Common Carrier Hazard means:

- 1. Riding, boarding or deboarding as a passenger (not as a pilot or crew member):
 - a. Any air, land or water conveyance that is licensed for the transportation of passengers for hire, excluding an aircraft owned, operated, chartered or leased by or for the Policyholder; or
 - b. As a fee paying passenger of any transport type aircraft operated by the Military Airlift Command (MAC) of the United States or by a similar air transport service of any duly constituted government authority recognized by the government of the United States; or
- 2. A parachute jump from an aircraft as described in item 1. above in order to save oneself; or
- 3. Being struck by an aircraft as described in item 1. above.

The amount of the Common Carrier Hazard Benefit payable is as shown in the AD&D Plan Highlights.

TO WHOM AD&D INSURANCE BENEFITS ARE PAYABLE

Benefits are payable to You with these exceptions:

- 1. Benefits payable to You that are unpaid after Your death or become payable on account of Your death will be paid to Your beneficiary or beneficiaries.
- 2. Benefits for any covered Dependent Loss are payable to You. If You are not living at the time the benefits are payable, benefits for a Dependent's Loss are payable to the Dependent who suffered the Loss. If that Dependent is not living, the benefits will be paid to the Appropriate Payee.
- 3. The Dependent Spouse Training Benefit will be paid to:
 - a. Your Spouse, if living or
 - b. The estate of Your Spouse.
- 4. The Qualified Children Education Benefit and the Child Care Expense Benefit will be paid to the person who, or agency that, has assumed the main support of the Children.

BENEFIT PAYMENT OPTIONS

Depending on the benefits listed on Your Plan Highlights, one or more of the following options will be available to You at the time You submit Your claim:

Benefit payments will be made in one lump sum no later than 30 days after proof of the Insured Person's Loss has been submitted and approved by Us.

Benefit payments will be made in a series of pre-defined equal distributions beginning 30 days after proof of the Insured Person's Loss has been submitted and approved by Us.

Benefit payments will be made as a monthly benefit beginning 30 days after proof of the Insured Person's Loss has been submitted and approved by Us until the later of the date the Insured Person would have reached age 65 or for 20 years.

WHEN WILL WE NOT COVER AN ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT LOSS?

We will not cover an Accidental Death & Dismemberment Loss if it is caused or contributed to by:

- 1. Suicide or attempted suicide, whether sane or insane;
- 2. Mental disorder;
- 3. Sickness of any kind or medical or surgical treatment for such sickness;
- 4. Intentionally self-inflicted Injury, or any attempt to inflict such Injury;
- 5. War, whether declared or not, or an act of war;
- 6. Taking part in, or as a result of taking part in, commission of a felony or attempted felony;
- 7. Driving a Motor Vehicle (defined as any vehicle powered by an engine) if, at the time of driving, the Insured Person had a blood alcohol level greater than the legal limit, or was under the influence of a narcotic not administered on the advice of a Physician;
- 8. Voluntary use of any controlled substance unless taken as prescribed by a Physician (This is defined in Title II of the Comprehensive Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Act of 1970 and all amendments.);
- 9. Travel or flight in or descent from any kind of aircraft as a pilot or crew member, operated by or for the Policyholder, a subsidiary of the Policyholder, or an affiliate of the Policyholder as a passenger or in an aircraft not intended for the transportation of passengers;
- 10. Any bacterial or viral infection. However, this does not include:
 - a. A pyogenic infection resulting from an accidental cut or wound; or
 - b. A bacterial infection resulting from accidental ingestion of a contaminated substance;
- 11. Voluntarily participating in any riot or insurrection; or
- 12. An accident that occurs while the Insured Person is serving on full-time active duty for more than 30 days in any armed forces, or units auxiliary thereto. However, this does not include Reserve or National Guard active duty for training.

WHEN WILL THIS ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT PLAN TERMINATE?

This Accidental Death & Dismemberment Plan will terminate at the end of the earliest of:

- 1. Upon written request from You, unless prohibited by federal or state law or the Policyholder's Plan;
- 2. The date Your group term life insurance coverage ends under this Certificate;
- 3. The end of the period for which the last Premium has been paid for You, in accordance with the provisions of the Certificate;
- 4. The date the Policy ends; or
- 5. The date You cease to be an in an eligible class under the Certificate.

GENERAL PROVISIONS

ASSIGNMENTS BY THE POLICYHOLDER: We will not be bound by any assignment of this Certificate by the Policyholder: (a) unless it is in Writing; and (b) until it is filed at Our Home Office. We are not responsible for the validity of any assignment.

ASSIGNMENTS BY YOU: You have the right to assign all of Your rights concerning this life insurance coverage, including the right to designate the Beneficiary and the privilege of converting to a policy of individual life insurance upon termination of coverage under this Certificate, by filing an appropriate Written assignment with Us. No assignment shall be binding on Us until a signed copy is received by Our Home Office. We are not responsible for the validity of any assignment. Unless otherwise specified, the assignment shall take effect on the date the notice of assignment is signed, subject to any payments made or actions taken by Us prior to receipt of this notice. The right of any Beneficiary to receive the Death Benefit under the Policy shall be subject and subordinate to the rights of any assignee.

TERMINATION OR CHANGE OF POLICY:

- 1. We may terminate this Policy for non-payment of Premium as set forth in the "Grace Period" provision.
- 2. By giving advance written notice to the Policyholder of at least 60 days, We may terminate or change this Policy on any Premium due date for any reason, including but not limited to the following reasons:
 - a. For Non-Contributory Insurance, there is less than 100% eligible Employee participation;
 - b. For Contributory Insurance, there is less than 75% eligible Employee participation;
 - c. For Voluntary Insurance, there is less than 20% eligible Employee participation;
 - d. The Policyholder does not promptly provide Us with information that is reasonably required;
 - e. The Policyholder fails to perform any of its obligations that relate to this Policy; or
 - f. Fewer than 10 Employees are insured under this Policy.
- 3. Provided We receive at least a 31-day advance written notice, the Policyholder may terminate this Policy. In this case, the Policy will end on the later of:
 - a. The date stated in the written notice; or
 - b. The date that is 31 days after We receive the written notice;

Unless otherwise set forth in this Policy, We have the right on any Premium due date to change the Premium rates for the insurance under this Policy. Policyholder is responsible for notifying Employees of changes in the Premium rates for coverage under this Policy.

The consent of an Employee or other person referred to in this Policy is not required to terminate, amend, modify or change this Policy.

If We accept Premium after Policy termination date, such acceptance shall not act to reinstate the Policy. We shall refund any unearned Premium.

This Policy may be changed in whole or in part. Only an officer of Ours can approve a change. The approval must be in writing and endorsed on or attached to this Policy. Any rider, endorsement or amendment added to the Policy after the date of issue that diminishes rights, benefits or coverage in the Policy shall require signed acceptance by the Policyholder. A copy of the rider, endorsement or amendment will be provided to the Certificate holder for attachment to the Certificate if the change affects the Certificate. A rider, endorsement or amendment shall not affect the insurance provided under the Certificate until the effective date of the change, unless retroactivity is required by the Interstate Insurance Product Regulation Commission. No other person, including any agent, may change this Policy or waive any part of it. We shall only make changes that are consistent with Interstate Insurance Product Regulation Commission standards.

You must give Us advance notice of a request to change the Policy or a Plan under the Policy. At any time, We may change any or all of the Policy's provisions by mutual agreement with You.

TERM OF COVERAGE; RENEWAL OF POLICY: This Policy is issued for an initial term of coverage starting on the Policy Effective Date shown on the first page of this Policy and ending on the next following Policy Anniversary Date. Provided that Premiums have been paid in full to the Policy Anniversary Date, this Policy may be renewed on each Policy Anniversary Date for a successive one-year renewal period, subject to all of the provisions of this Policy, including our right to terminate this Policy as set herein.

PROOF OF AGE: We have the right to require satisfactory proof of age.

GENERAL DEFINITIONS

The following defined terms appear with their initial letters capitalized.

ACTIVE EMPLOYMENT: This term means You are:

- Working for the Policyholder at their work site for earnings the Policyholder pays on a regular basis; and
- Performing the material and substantial duties of Your Regular Occupation.

Active Employment includes normal non-work days such as vacation, weekends and holidays if You were working for the Policyholder at their work site for earnings the Policyholder pays on a regular basis on the last normal work day prior to a period of normal non-work days, provided the Employee was in Active Employment on the Employee's immediately preceding scheduled work day and the Employee:

- 1. Is not Hospital Confined on such day;
- 2. Is not Disabled due to an injury or sickness; or
- 3. Is not a Retiree (Life Insurance only).

Your work site must be:

- The Policyholder's usual place of business;
- An alternative location if directed by the Policyholder; or
- A location to which Your occupation requires You to travel.

ACTIVITIES OF DAILY LIVING: This term means the ability to independently perform the following, with or without equipment or adaptive devices:

- **BATHING:** wash in a tub or shower; or take a sponge bath; and towel dry.
- **DRESSING:** put on and take off all clothes; and those medically necessary braces or prosthetic limbs usually worn; and fasten or unfasten them.
- **TOILETING:** get to and from and on and off the toilet; to maintain personal hygiene; and care for clothes.
- **TRANSFERRING:** move in and out of a chair or bed.
- **CONTINENCE:** control bowel and bladder function; or, in the event of incontinence, maintain personal hygiene.
- **EATING:** get food into the body by any means once it has been prepared and made available.

APPROPRIATE PAYEE: This term refers to the person or entity identified as the party eligible to receive funds returned or paid by Us.

BASE ANNUAL COMPENSATION ("BAC"): This term means Your base gross annual income from the Policyholder. BAC includes Your total income before taxes and any deductions made for pre-tax contributions to a qualified deferred compensation plan, Section 125 plan, or flexible spending account. The insurance benefits payable to a beneficiary, or as an Accelerated Death Benefit to You, will be calculated using the lesser of Your actual BAC and the BAC last reported to Us by the Policyholder. It is the responsibility of the Policyholder to report to Us on a timely basis any increase or decrease in Your BAC.

BENEFICIARY means the person or entity You choose to receive Your life insurance benefits at Your death in accordance with the "Who Do We Make Benefit Payments To?" section of the Certificate. You may not designate Your Employer as Your Beneficiary.

CONTRIBUTORY OR CONTRIBUTORY INSURANCE: This term means insurance for which the Policyholder requires You to make full or partial Premium contribution. The Plan Highlights show whether Your specific coverage is Contributory Insurance. With regard to Contributory Insurance, the maximum amount that You may be required to contribute to the cost of such insurance shall not exceed the Premium charged for the amounts of such insurance.

DEATH BENEFIT: This term means the insurance amount payable under this Certificate at the death of the Insured Person. It does not include any amount payable under the Accidental Death and Dismemberment insurance, if any, under this Certificate.

DEPENDENT: This term means any of those described below who are not eligible for insurance under this Certificate as an Employee (defined below):

1. Your lawful Spouse and any other person required to be covered as Your Spouse by the Policyholder or under the civil union, domestic partnership, marriage or other family or domestic relations laws, including the case law, of any applicable State law ("Spouse").

2. Your unmarried child or children within the Age Limit shown in the Plan Highlights and dependent upon You for support and maintenance. This includes a stepchild, a legally adopted child, a child in the process of adoption by You and any other children required to be covered as provided in the civil union, domestic partnership, marriage or other family or domestic relations laws of applicable State law ("Child" or "Children").

Incapacitated Child: The Age Limit provision shown in the Plan Highlights will not apply to an unmarried Dependent Child who:

- a. Is incapable of self-sustaining employment because of a mental or physical Disability;
- b. Became so incapable prior to attainment of the age at which Dependent Child coverage would otherwise terminate; and
- c. Is chiefly dependent upon the You for support and maintenance, while Your coverage under this Certificate remains in force and the Dependent Child remains in such condition.

The Age Limit provision shown in the Plan Highlights will be waived only if You have within 60 days after such Dependent Child's attainment of the termination age submitted proof to Us of such Dependent Child's Disability.

Insurance will continue while such Dependent Child remains incapable of self-sustaining employment because of the Disability and continues to meet the definition of Dependent except for the Age Limit shown in the Plan Highlights. If at the end of the continuation period the Dependent Child is no longer eligible for insurance under this Certificate, the Dependent has the right to exercise the Dependent Right to Convert.

Leave of Absence from School: We will continue the insurance coverage for a Dependent Child within the above Age Limit shown in the Plan Highlights who takes a leave of absence from school due to illness for period of up to 12 months from the last day of attendance in school. The medical necessity of a leave of absence from school must be certified to by the Child's duly licensed attending Physician.

A Dependent is not a person who is:

- Also insured as an Employee of the Policyholder;
- Also insured as a Dependent of another Employee of the Policyholder; or
- On active military duty of any country or international authority.

Active military duty does not include weekend or summer training for the National Guard or Reserves of the United States.

DISABILITY OR DISABLED: This term means that due to an injury or sickness You are unable to perform the material duties of Your regular job and are unable to perform any other job for which You are fit by education, training or experience. Material duties mean the sets of tasks or skills generally required by employers from those engaged in an occupation. We will consider one material duty of Your regular job to be the ability to work for the Policyholder on a full-time basis as required in the Policy.

ELIGIBLE CLASS: This term means a group of Employees who have met the criteria selected by the Policyholder for eligibility for coverage under the Policy.

ELIMINATION PERIOD means a period of continuous days of Disability before benefits become payable. The Elimination Period begins on the first day of your Disability.

EMPLOYEE: This term means an individual in Active Employment whose principal employment is with the Policyholder for a minimum of 30 hours per week, and who is reported as an Employee on the Policyholder's records for Social Security and withholding tax purposes. Persons employed by subsidiaries or affiliates of the Policyholder will be considered Employees of the Policyholder.

EVIDENCE OF INSURABILITY: This term means a statement of medical history, which is provided at Our expense and which We will use to assess if a person will be approved for coverage.

GUARANTEED ISSUE LIMIT: This term means the insurance amount for which an Employee or Dependent may be insured without submitting Evidence of Insurability.

HOME OFFICE: This term means Our Home Office at P.O. Box 1596 Indianapolis, Indiana 46206-1596.

HOSPITAL: This term means a facility supervised by one or more Physicians and operated under state and local laws. It must have 24-hour nursing service by registered graduate nurses. It may specialize in treating alcoholism, drug addiction, chemical dependency, or mental disease, but it cannot be a rest home, convalescent home, or a home for the aged.

HOSPITAL CONFINEMENT OR HOSPITAL CONFINED: This term means staying in a Hospital as a registered inpatient for 24 hours a day.

INSURED PERSON: This term means each person insured under this Certificate and includes You and/or Your Dependent(s) as defined in this Certificate.

MILITARY LEAVE OF ABSENCE: This term means a leave of absence that:

- 1. is subject to the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994 (USERRA), and any amendments to it;
- 2. is taken in accord with Your Policyholder's leave policy and the federal USERRA law; and
- 3. does not exceed the period required by that law.

NON-CONTRIBUTORY INSURANCE: This term means insurance for which the Policyholder does not require Premium contributions from the insured Employee. The Plan Highlights shows whether the specific insurance is non-contributory insurance. The Policyholder shall not require You to contribute to the cost of noncontributory insurance, except where necessary for the Policyholder to comply with applicable tax law.

PHYSICIAN: This term means a duly licensed practitioner, acting within the scope of his or her license, who is recognized by the law of the state in which diagnosis is received. The Physician may not be You or a member of Your immediate family.

POLICY ANNIVERSARY DATE: This term means the date specified on the face page of the Policy.

POLICY MONTH: The first Policy Month begins on the Policy Effective Date shown on the first page of the Policy. Subsequent Policy Months will begin on the same day of each subsequent calendar month.

PREMIUM(S): This term means the amount the Policyholder or You shall pay to Us for the insurance provided under the Policy.

PRINCIPAL SUM: This term means the life insurance amount payable under this Certificate at the death of the Insured Person. It is the base amount used to determine additional amounts payable under the Accidental Death and Dismemberment insurance, if any, under the Policy.

PROCEEDS: Subject to the terms of the Policy, Proceeds become payable when a loss occurs while this Certificate is in force. The Proceeds are equal to:

- 1. The benefit amount shown on the Plan Highlights; less
- 2. Any Premium owed to Us by the Policyholder or You.

PROOF OF LOSS: This term means Written evidence satisfactory to Us that a person has satisfied the conditions and requirements for any benefit described in this Certificate. The Proof of Loss shall establish:

- 1. The nature and the extent of the loss or condition;
- 2. Our obligation to pay the claim; and
- 3. The claimant's right to receive payment.

RETIREMENT DATE: This term means the first of the following to occur:

- 1. The date You are eligible for retirement benefits under:
 - a. Any plan of a federal, state, county, municipal, or other retirement system for which You are eligible as a result of employment with the Policyholder:
 - b. Any plan the Policyholder sponsors; or
 - c. Any plan for which the Policyholder:
 - i. Makes contribution; or
 - ii. Has made contributions; or
- 2. The date You are eligible for disability benefits under the United States Social Security Act or any similar plan or act.

However, if You are in Active Employment and receiving retirement benefits under the United States Social Security Act or any similar plan or act, You will not be considered retired.

THIS PLAN: This term means the specific coverage and benefits as provided for You and/or Your covered Dependents pursuant to this Certificate.

VOLUNTARY INSURANCE: This term refers to Contributory Insurance where You pay all of the Premium.

WAITING PERIOD: This term means the number of days You must be in Active Employment in an Eligible Class before You may become covered under THIS Plan. Your Waiting Period appears in the PLAN HIGHLIGHTS.

WRITTEN OR WRITING: This term means a record which is on or transmitted by paper, electronic or telephonic media, and which is consistent with applicable law.